PINEWOOD FIRE DISTRICT

BOARD MEETING

FEBRUARY 18, 2014
MEMBERS PRESENT:
Chairman - Richard Drinen


Len Friedlund, Clerk


Ben Click, Member

Barbara Timberman, Member


Bill DeGroot, Member


MEMBERS ABSENT:

None
STAFF PRESENT:

Fire Chief - John Welsch

Office Manager - Kim Ball

Captain, Josh Tope

Captain, Rick Maggard

Engineer, Dominic Garcia

Kris Jordan
Jim Daulton



Caleb Garcia



Branden Mohler

STAFF ABSENT:
None

VOLUNTEERS PRESENT:
Kyle Merritt

PUBLIC PRESENT:


Sue Drinen



Bob Timberman


Kim Dragos
Chad Dragos



Roselyn Spaan



Mike Terrien

Meeting opened at 5:00 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance and Roll Call.  A quorum was affirmed.
ADMINISTRATIVE REMARKS:

Chairman Drinen welcomed everyone to the meeting.  Chairman Drinen explained to the board that he has been reviewing the financials every month.  He has reviewed the financials for January 2014 and everything looks good. 
Chairman Drinen stated "While Barb and I were at the AFDA conference the presenter told us that every board member is suppose to look at the financials every time they are presented to the board and the board is suppose to vote to accept the financials every meeting.  I don't think that is necessary every time, but I think that having the same person review the financials every time is not the correct thing to do.  I think we should be rotating the board member who is reviewing the financials every month.  I feel that then every member of the board is participating in that responsibility.  It will also make it harder to accuse any one board member of doing something against the law, because everyone will be taking part in reviewing the financials.  We will do it alphabetical order starting with myself (Drinen), next month would be member Friedlund, then member Timberman, then member Click, then member DeGroot; and we will continue on in this fashion.  Office manager will let you know when it is your turn to review the financials and when you can come down and review them.  There is a statement to sign after reviewing the financials and Chief Welsch will review the financials and sign also."  
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
The minutes for January 21, 2014 were approved as presented.  
CORRESPONDENCE:
Office manager passed out a letter that we received from the Yarnell Hill Recovery Group because Chief Welsch wanted to bring it to the board's attention.  
Chief Welsch stated "About 28% of the homes in the Yarnell Fire were not insured by the homeowners.  This is a fund raising effort to help the homeowners rebuild in the area.  We will not be buying any bricks, because the use of public money to do that would be against the law.  I just wanted you to be informed about this."
Office manager Ball stated "There was no other correspondence this month."
FINANCIAL REPORTS:

A.  JANUARY EXPENDITURES:
Chief Welsch stated "The actual per cent of income to date is 74.9%, grant income is lagging behind due to billing every quarter, contracted services is still zero because this is the time of year that Fox Boro Estates billing comes due, capital expenditures category is for health reimbursement account and other than these items that we have gone over everything else is right where it should be".
OFFICE MANAGER’S REPORT – Kim Ball
A.  Ambulance Billing Report:  JANUARY 2013:

We charged out $8,817.75 in ambulance billing, we received $3,407.58 in payments, which brings our year to date payments to $89,231.52.  Resident subsidy for January was $25.00 bring our year to date total to $19,883.05.  The aging report is at $35,699.58.  The collections total is $38,531.41 and we received a payment this month totaling $148.22.
State land has paid in full, total of $6,447.20 and Highlands still owes us $19,326.41 for the fires the Bear Jaw crew went on last summer, and they have paid $59,572.66 to date.

B.  MONTHLY RUN LOG COMPARISON REPORT:  JANUARY 2013
There were 11 Medical calls, 3 Fire calls and 2 Special Duty calls with a total of 16 calls in January.  There was 1 med room contact, which brought our total for the month to 17.  We had 16 toned out calls, 6 transports and transported 6.  There were 9 calls inside the district or 56% and 7 calls outside the district or 44%.  Our numbers are low this year due to not having much snow fall this winter.  
C.  WELLS FARGO LETTER OF DECLARATION:  Discuss and Vote

Office manager Ball explained to the board that this is the normal request from Wells Fargo updating our credit line.  The declaration is to let the bank know that we are not planning to go into debt but it gives us a line of credit in case we don't have enough money to get us thru to October when the taxes start coming in.  
Chairman Drinen stated "I will call for a motion to prepare letter of declaration for Wells Fargo and then we will sign it."  
Member Click stated "I so move."

Clerk Friedlund seconded.

Chairman Drinen asked "Any discussion on the motion.  Hearing none I call for the question.  All those in favor of the motion say aye and those opposed say nay.  Motion passed unanimously."

Ayes:  5



Nays:  0




CHIEF'S REPORT:  
A.
Response Exception Reports:


1.
Fire

2.
EMS


3.
Rescue

Chief Welsch stated "There just isn't a lot going on right now, freeway responses are way down.  Nothing exceptional to report."
B.
Update on Legislative issues:
Chief Welsch stated "There approximately 1200 bill introduced that are currently rolling through the committee's.  Fire districts are looking at a bill to adjust the current rate cap of $3.25, after proposition 117 went into effect it hurt fire districts abilities to tax sufficient funds to run a district properly.  This bill is so unpopular that it will not pass committee.  This bill would have helped fire districts to tax above the $3.25 current rate in order to make up for lost revenues."
C.
AFDA Update:

Chief Welsch explained "AFDA is working with Arizona Fire Chiefs organization to try and get the state to approve an increase in their budget to the state forestry office to cover the fires that happen in the summer.  The increase is needed so that everyone that has worked on these fires doesn't have to wait so long to get paid.  We will see what happens; currently we are waiting on the governor to look at the budget and see if it is feasible." 
Chief Welsch stated "I had a AFDA meeting with the folks in our area, several districts were concerned about some of the projected legislation; the 5 man board (instead of 3) requirements for small districts (budgets under $500,000.00), their concern was that they have a hard time getting 3 people to be involved in the fire district board of directors let alone 5.  AFDA position initially was no we aren't going to worry about this in favor of the rate cap increase but since the rate cap increase is dead AFDA will take on the legislation trying to change the number of board members on a small fire district.  The other bill that concerned most of the districts is that it would be illegal to hire a retired PSPRS person to fill the job as fire chief.  We felt that it was wrong to lose all those experienced fire individuals in Arizona and have to hire outside the state for competent individuals to become a fire chief.  This bill will probably be stricken.
The CON bill by Ugenti; AFDA and the Arizona Ambulance Association are taking a stand to say this is bad legislation.  At this time we only have to have 1 paramedic and 1 EMT on board to run calls; the new legislation would require 2 paramedics on board.  This legislation will hurt fire districts because paramedics cost more than EMT's.  The large ambulance companies want the change made so they can try to take over the areas the fire districts currently hold CON's in."
Chief Welsch stated "I have provided you our current levy limits and worksheet.  You also have the 2012 and 2013 levy limits also.  We will see over $33,000.00 drop in our levy limit.  Last year we did not collect the full levy limit and we may not see the full levy for this year.  We will not be presenting a budget to the board until May at the earliest, we do not have to have our budget to the County Supervisors office until Aug 1, and it could possibly be June because we don't get our actual levy limit ceiling until June.  You may get the budget in June with the 30 day waiting period and approval in July.  I don't want to develop a budget and then in June when we get our actual figures from the county on our levy limit have to rewrite the whole thing.  The county is saying that the drop in property values has stopped but they can not predict when or if they will be going back up.  When I started working here the assessed value of the park was $72,000,000.00 and now it is $51,000,000.00.  We will do the best we can and try to proceed with our strategic plans."
D.  UPDATED MOU:  Discuss and Vote
Chief Welsch stated "We have the updated MOU for you to approve.  We are saving $9,000.00 a year on our health insurance.  We should be okay this year but 2016 is the big problem year.  Obama care was supposed to tell us in 2014 what to expect in 2016 but they are not going to release any figures until after the election in November of 2016.  You have a copy of the changes in front of you; we will need to have Clerk Friedlund sign the original after the vote."
Captain Tope stated "Just so you know the only language that changed was the deductibles, our deductible went from $10,000.00 down to $6,000.00."
Chairman Drinen stated "I will entertain a motion to accept the updated MOU."
Member DeGroot stated "I so move."

Chairman Drinen stated "Is there a second?"

Member Click stated "I second."

Chairman Drinen asked "Are there any questions or discussion?  If not then I will call for the question.  All those in favor say aye and all those opposed state nay.  Motion passed unanimously."

Ayes:  5



Nays:  0
GOVERNOR'S OFFICE OF HIGHWAY SAFETY GRANT 2015 RESOLUTION:  Discuss and Vote
Chief Welsch stated "We do not have the resolution for your signature tonight but it is the same resolution that the board signs every year stating if we get the grant that the board will assume the payments that we receive from the grant.  We do this every year when we apply for GOHS grant, this year our application will be for a light tower and generator to run it.  This item can be used for multiple purposes, lighting highway accident scenes, fires and other incidents."
Chairman Drinen stated "I will entertain a motion to accept the 2015 Governor's Office of Highway Safety Grant Resolution."
Member Timberman state "I so move."
Chairman Drinen asked "Is there a second?"

Clerk Friedlund stated "I second."

Chairman Drinen asked "Are the any questions or further discussion?  Hearing none I will call the question.  All those in favor signify by saying Aye, all those opposed signify by saying Nay.  Motion passed unanimously."

Ayes:  5



Nays:  0
SUMMARIZE ACTION ITEMS:

Update on legislative issues.
AFDA: Update
Wildland Urban Interface Code: Discussion and Direction

FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS:
Update on Legislative Issues.
AFDA: Update
Wildland Urban Interface Code: Discussion and Direction
CALL TO PUBLIC:
Mr. Timberman stated "My concern is getting some type of fire code that will force people to clean their yards.  This summer is going to be really bad, a fire code would give the fire department the ability to site and enforce these codes."
Chief Welsch stated "With last years Yarnell fire we should have an opportunity to get people's attention about this issue.  The opportunity to create a preparedness plan or action plan for those area's of the park that will be hit the hardest due to fire.  We will address those areas with the wildland urban interface code, set up a strategic plan for those areas, outside resource call up list, etc."

Member Click asked "Who is adopting this fire code at this point?"

Chief Welsch stated "This is a part of the International Fire Code and we are tailoring it to fit our needs.  The urban interface code will be an amendment to the International Fire Code.  I will be working with Jim Daulton and Carl Nelson to compile the new code.  We will compile a map that will show us the areas that we will have to be prepared for first.  But we will run all this by the board and get your approval before we begin taking any action."
Member Click asked "Would violators be sited?"

Chief Welsch stated "Yes eventually or we will work with them somehow.  Once you adopt a fire code here it becomes law and it is enforceable by the County Attorney.  There are certain things that we will have to be retroactive on like having a tree grow thru your house.  Most new requirements will impact future construction.  We can write a letter for the people who follow the fire wise recommendations; these letters can help a home owner reduce costs of insurance.  We will also include some type of public education event that talks about what happened in Yarnell and many other areas in Arizona."
Clerk Friedlund stated "I invited a young couple to the meeting tonight, Mike and Roselyn; they are trying to start a new tree trimming company here in Munds Park.  Their first job was at Provident Partners Realty and you can take a look at their work.  He has a flyer out on the bark beetle and what you can do to mitigate the action of the beetle."
Member Click stated "There appears to be a Heroin epidemic and how other municipal departments are starting to carry Narcan with them.  I emailed John about this and he informed me that Narcan is a staple on our ambulances and has been for 40 years."
Member DeGroot asked "What is happening with the propane?"
Chief Welsch stated "We are waiting for our tank to get to 10% and then they will bring in their tank and Titan can come get their tank.  We are going with Santa Fe Propane as soon as possible."

Chairman Drinen asked "Does anyone else have anything they would like to bring before the board tonight?  If not I will adjourn this meeting>"

 NEXT MEETING: March 18, 2014 at 5 PM
The meeting adjourned at 5:35 PM

Respectfully submitted by   _____________________________________________





       (Clerk of the Board, Len Friedlund)
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